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On July 7, 2025, I, Special Agent Mike McNeill, received an email from Susan Townsend, Internal Affairs Manager for
the Arkansas Department of Corrections, in which she provided the Internal Affairs investigative file concerning the
escape of inmate Grant Hardin. It is noted that IA Manager Townsend authored a document titled the NCU Escape
Inquiry, a seven-page memorandum summarizing the findings of the investigation. Within this memorandum, Ms.
Townsend references the North Central Unit policy manual, specifically citing Policy NCU 9.03.0, Security and
Control, Letter H, Section 1. Based on the findings set forth in the inquiry, it appears that Warden Thomas Hurst was
found to be in violation of the aforementioned policy. The inquiry concludes that Warden Hurst, by virtue of being
physically present when Master Control was designated as the command center, assumed the role of “ultimate
commander” from the onset of the incident. Despite his presence, Warden Hurst identified Captain Brandon as the initial
commander—a delegation that, according to the inquiry, was improper under policy due to the Warden’s on-site
authority and command responsibility at the time.

The investigative file compiled by the Arkansas Department of Corrections (ADC) Internal Affairs Division regarding
the escape of inmate Grant Hardin will be formally submitted to Deputy Director of Institutions, William Straughn, for
administrative review. The purpose of this referral is to allow Deputy Director Straughn to evaluate the findings and
determine whether disciplinary action is warranted against any member(s) of the North Central Unit (NCU)
administration. This review will include, but is not limited to, an assessment of potential policy violations, failures in
supervisory oversight, and deficiencies in emergency response protocols as outlined in ADC and NCU policy manuals. 

The (ADC) Internal Affairs investigative file will be attached to this report. The noted email from Susan
Townsend, Internal Affairs Manager for the Arkansas Department of Corrections, will also be attached to this report. 
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